Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired

Draft Minutes

March 17, 2022
Members Present
Al Sylvestre, Chairman, Eileen Akers, Katherine Guzman, Beth Rival, Mary Silverberg, Stephen Thal, Samuel Pride, and Randa Utter, Matthew Fazzino (representing the DSS Commissioner),
Members Absent
Steven Famiglietti, Andrea Giudice
Others Present
Mary Burgard, Vocational Rehabilitation Supervisor, Chris Lassen, Adult Services Supervisor, Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison, Zachary Moore, Vocational Rehabilitation Secretary, Tyrell Sampson, Vending Facility Supervisor, Lori St. Amand, Adult Services Volunteer Coordinator, and Catherine Summ, Children’s Services Supervisor 
Public Present

None
Welcome and Introductions
Chairman Sylvestre called the meeting to order at 10:15 a.m.
Public Comment
Mr. Thal thanked Adult Services for providing low vision calendars to clients and shared his hope that this will continue in the future. Mr. Thal noted we are in a post-pandemic period which means that the way everything operates has changed and this should be kept in mind. Mr. Thal stressed teamwork and creativity moving forward.
Ms. Guzman thanked Children’s and Adult Services for providing a report prior to the meeting for board member review.

Old Business
Minutes from December 16, 2021 
MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Utter, to approve the draft minutes from the December 16, 2021, meeting. Motion passed unanimously.
New Business
BESB Interim Director Introduction
In the absence of Interim BESB Director Cheryl Cepelak, Mr. Norton provided a summary of Director Cepelak’s recent activities to the board. Mr. Norton noted the information collection methods that Director Cepelak will use to accumulate feedback from BESB clients, partners and other advocates. Ms. Summ elaborated on how this information gathering has been conducted, using Microsoft TEAMs, to obtain feedback from her staff in Children’s Services. 
Mr. Norton noted that a new person to oversee BESB will be appointed but in the meantime Director Cepelak has been gathering feedback from staff to work to improve BESB’s ability to serve clients and streamline workflow.

Chairman Sylvestre questioned if former BESB Director Brian Sigman’s replacement will have specific qualifications based on RSA standards to serve as VR Director. Mr. Norton responded that he does not have the answer to the specific question.

Chairman Sylvestre stated that he believes that the next director of BESB should have, at a minimum, a background in vocational rehabilitation. Chairman Sylvestre feels that it would be in BESB’s best interest to have a leader that is also qualified to be the State Director for BESB VR. Ms. Burgard elaborated that the position of State Director is not necessarily linked to the position of BESB Director. Ms. Burgard reported that there are certain criteria to be a State Director that do not apply to the title of BESB Director.  
Mr. Norton stated he would seek clarification from Commissioner Amy Porter regarding this line of questioning.
Bylaws Work Group Recommendations
Mr. Thal and Ms. Akers presented the Bylaws Workgroup’s recommendations provided to update the current bylaws. Mr. Thal stated that the original committee consisted of three members and provided clarification as to why each of the individuals who participated was asked to engage with the work group. He noted that Mr. Sylvester and Ms. Akers later joined the group. Two meetings were held to review the current bylaws and create updates. In the current bylaws there were several Connecticut state statutes noted that were also reviewed. 
Ms. Akers presented the proposed changes to the bylaws. Throughout the bylaws there were 5 instances where specific state statutes were referenced. The wording was changed from noting specific state statutes to noting “state statute” generically. There was one exception to these changes regarding the overall BESB Statute referenced in the bylaws. 
Ms. Akers noted the following amendments to the current bylaws proposed by the work group; a change involving “Robert’s Rules” related to the specific language of that section and a change made to special meetings notifications.
Ms. Akers noted that originally three quarters of membership was required to vote affirmatively to adopt bylaw amendments. The work group recommends this should be changed to a two thirds affirmative vote requirement. 
Ms. Akers noted that there were several other changes made to the current bylaws due to BESB having a different structure since the bylaws were last updated.

Ms. Akers noted that the title of the bylaws was also adjusted as well as additional changes to language within the bylaws to match the current structure of BESB.
Ms. Akers reviewed additional minor changes to wording made throughout the bylaws that did not impact the meaning or intent of the language used. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Silverberg, seconded by Ms. Rivel to adopt the bylaws as presented by the workgroup. 

Chairman Sylvestre provided the opportunity for board members to ask additional questions. None were asked by the board members. 
Mr. Norton responded to a question posed by Chairman Sylvestre about the typical voting requirement for amending bylaws. Mr. Norton noted that it varies; in some cases, a simple majority is required, in other cases, bylaw amendments must be approved by 2/3 or 3/4 of the body.
Chairman Sylvestre stated a majority plus one appeared to be an appropriate voting requirement to amend bylaws. 

Ms. Akers stated she supports the two thirds majority as proposed. She stated that a majority plus one voting requirement could make it too easy to make changes without taking careful consideration of the proposed changes based on voting quorum size. Ms. Silverberg and Ms. Utter expressed their shared agreement with Ms. Akers.

VOTE: A vote was initiated by Chairman Sylvestre to adopt the bylaws as presented by the workgroup. A role call vote was conducted, and the motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Norton asked that it be noted in the minutes that there were eight members who voted to confirm the adoption of the proposed bylaws and that this meets both the two thirds and three quarters affirmative voting requirements to adopt the proposed bylaws. 
Bureau Update, Adult Services; Children’s Services; Vocational Rehabilitation State Plan
Chairman Sylvestre requested that the agenda be amended to include the State Plan update to the agenda.
VOTE: Chairman Sylvestre called for a vote to accept the addition of the Vocational Rehabilitation State Plan review to this agenda item. A role call was conducted, and the motion passed unanimously. 
Mr. Lassen provided the Adult Services update to the board utilizing a report provided to the board members prior to this meeting. This report can be found in Appendix A at the conclusion of these minutes.
At the conclusion of his report, Mr. Lassen yielded the floor to Ms. St. Amand. She stated that recruitment and training of volunteers has continued. Activities that volunteers assist with are shopping, driving, reading, sorting mail, and friendly visiting. Since January 2022, 35 of those services have been matched to new or existing volunteers and consumers. Eight new volunteers have joined the program; of those eight, five are assisting consumers directly and three of them are supporting the braille program at BESB.
Ms. Utter questioned Mr. Lassen regarding when the posting will be done for the open Rehabilitation Technologist in Adult Services. Mr. Lassen was not able to post the position when he originally wanted and is waiting for approval to post the position so that it can be filled.

Ms. Utter asked who the board members should contact to request that this position be posted as soon as possible. Mr. Lassen stated that he is unsure if there is anyone within the agency that can assist with this but did note that Commissioner Porter was very supportive of this role being filled. Mr. Lassen offered to provide an update to the board in two weeks regarding this posting when he receives information from the Department of Administrative Services.
Ms. Silverberg noted that she feels that this process should not be taking as long as it is. Ms. Silverberg asked that Mr. Lassen share with the commissioner that the board would like this position filled as soon as possible. 
Chairman Sylvestre noted that if board members want to advocate for bureaucratic processes to be completed more quickly, they should reach out to their legislator as this process is outside of the purview of BESB’s commissioner. 
Ms. Rival suggested that each board member write their local representative and senator to advocate for bureaucratic change.

Mr. Thal questioned where low vision services stand in terms of delivery of services at this time because many low vision specialists have retired recently. Mr. Lassen reported that there is a low vision committee that is working to solve this issue and related issues. Mr. Lassen noted the additional problem of some low vision providers that cannot provide glasses to clients due to the payment process required by the state. To solve this specific issue, additional resources have been identified to fill prescriptions for clients who have seen a low vision doctor.
Ms. Summ provided the Children’s Services update to the board utilizing a report provided to the board members prior to this meeting. This report can be found in Appendix B at the conclusion of these minutes.
At the conclusion of Ms. Summ’s report, Ms. Guzman questioned where a proactive parent would go to see what is offered by Children’s Services. Ms. Summ stated that is a good question and there is an internal calendar but an external one does not currently exist for individuals outside of the agency to view. Ms. Guzman said this would be a great resource to enable parents to be more involved. Ms. Summ agreed with Ms. Guzman.
Ms. Summ asked Ms. Guzman if she thought an accessible calendar would work better than utilizing mass emailing. Ms. Guzman advocated for an accessible calendar and Ms. Summ was appreciative of the feedback.
Ms. Akers stated that it was helpful to have these reports ahead of time for this meeting. She also feels that getting reports before a meeting can be beneficial moving forward so that eventually there will be less reporting time and more discussion in these meetings. Ms. Summ agreed with that sentiment. 

Mr. Thal questioned the 200 children that are not receiving services and why that is occurring. Ms. Summ responded that the students in question are served by itinerate teachers hired by the towns that are responsible for them. Ms. Summ thanked Mr. Thal for pointing out that this was unclear.

Ms. Burgard reported on the Vocational Rehabilitation State Plan. Ms. Burgard reported on the background history of the State Plan and its purpose. She stated that Vocational Rehabilitation is now responsible for creating a unified state plan in cooperation with several governmental partners across the State of Connecticut. This plan is created very four years and updated every 2 years. The current plan was implemented in 2020. Recently an update to the State Plan was completed. A work group was created to revise the goals of the original plan utilizing members of this board and the State Rehabilitation Council. Due to the changes that have occurred since 2020 the plan goals were updated to reflect current needs in a pandemic world. 

Ms. Burgard reported that recently there was a special meeting of this board and the State Rehabilitation Council to review the plan and that following that meeting the plan went out for public comments, which were responded to and submitted as part of the plan. Ms. Burgard noted that data from the original plan has been updated with new data which reflects 2020 and 2021. Now that the plan has been submitted it will be reviewed by the Rehabilitation Services Administration before official approval. Ms. Burgard noted some data was combined between BESB and BRS. 
Ms. Burgard also noted that some previous goals have been achieved which led to updates being made to the plan.

COVID-19 Updates and Safety Protocols
Mr. Norton reported masking is no longer required in BESB offices. 
Budget Update
Mr. Norton reported the governor’s budget is currently being reviewed by the legislature’s Appropriations Committee. Mr. Norton noted the only significant change to the ADS budget is that the Information Technologies staff portion of the budget has been cut because of the restructuring of departments. Moving forward, Information Technologies will be a part of a different agency; therefore, the funds used to support their department have been removed from BESB and will be allocated to that other agency, DAS.  
Legislative Update
Mr. Norton stated there are several bills related to aging that he is monitoring. ADS has put forward a bill which is in the purview of the Human Services Committee. The bill is regarding home care aide companies that pursue penalties against customers who directly hire staff on their own from these companies. The administration put forward a bill to combat this practice. There is also a bill to match language on the federal and state level related to guide dogs and service animals which is being monitored. Another bill that has been put forward and that ADS is involved with relates to creating greater accessibility regarding the State of Connecticut’s websites. 

An additional bill, Senate Bill 397, has been put forward to move the state library for the blind from the Connecticut State Library to the Department of Aging and Disability Services.  
MOTION: For purposes of discussion, Ms. Akers moved that the members of this advisory board oppose Senate Bill 397 and strongly recommend opposition by ADS. The motion was seconded by Ms. Utter. The topic was opened for discussion.

Ms. Silverberg stated she is on the board of the library and wanted to contribute. Ms. Silverberg shared that cartridge tapes used in the past are no longer used. There are now machines available with USB ports and smaller cartridges. Many people feel there are not enough reader advisors, however, if an individual calls and makes a request it will be filled and sent to them. If braille books are requested, the State of Utah’s library will assist. Storage is no longer necessary, since the audio books are stored electronically and then downloaded onto cartridges which are mailed to patrons. Ms. Silverberg feels there is a resistance to change. Ms. Silverberg would not like to see the library fall under the responsibility of ADS-BESB. 
Ms. Akers stated that ADS and BESB already have a great deal of work to accomplish and questions adding another piece to BESB. She also feels that it is highly likely that the National Library Service would not consider transitioning the library to this type of facility as it is clearly a library service. 
Chairman Sylvestre suggested that if further information is desired a request can be made for a study to be conducted. This will help determine if it makes sense for a transition of the library to ADS to occur. 
Ms. Rivel Stated that the position of the National Federation of the Blind is that the library should remain in Middletown, Connecticut. 

Vote: Chairman Sylvestre called for a vote to accept Ms. Akers previous motion stating that the members of this Advisory Board oppose Senate Bill 397 and strongly recommend opposition by ADS. A role call was conducted, and the motion passed with 4 affirmative votes, 1 vote in opposition, and 2 abstentions. 
Points to the Good and Welfare
None
Adjournment
MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Akers to adjourn, the motion was seconded by Mr. Thal and unanimously approved; the meeting adjourned at 12:24 p.m. 
Next meeting:  June 16, 2022, at 10:00 a.m.
Appendix A:
REPORT: Adult Services

The Adult Services (or AS) program continues to provide blindness rehabilitation services to meet the independent living needs of clients throughout Connecticut.  At present, there are five Social Workers providing case management for clients.  Two of them (Jaime Ortega and Margie Santos) will complete their two-year stints in Trainee status on March 28, and one (Mary Anne Konicki) is scheduled to retire on March 31.  A request has been drafted to allow Ms. Konicki to work as a retiree while her permanent replacement is sought.  Adult Services is fortunate that Mr. Ortega is able to share the responsibility for assisting clients who speak only Spanish with longtime incumbent Johnny Vega, which allows us to more speedily serve that client group.  Ms. Santos, meanwhile, is conversant in American Sign Language and her caseload includes all clients recognized as falling along the DeafBlindness spectrum.  In addition to these specialized assignments, Mr. Vega covers the southeast, Lindie Gatling the southwest, Ms. Santos the northwest, Ms. Konicki the northeast, and Mr. Ortega the central part of the state.

In late 2021, the AS program staff completed the annual report to our federal funders on the 620 older adults (age 55 or older) served during the federal fiscal year ending September 30, 2021. The Social Workers were assisted in serving AS clients by the three Orientation and Mobility Instructors (Matt Cornelius, Dave Ferland, and newcomer Glenn Jablon, who was brought aboard at the end of July 2021), as well as by Rehabilitation Teachers Jonathan Gansfried, Mark Rafferty, and Pat Tavares.  Contributing to services provided to clients in the federal fiscal year ending September 30, 2021, was Rehab Teacher Rick Anders, who retired on June 30, 2021.  The program is awaiting the posting of that vacancy, along with the expected recruitment for the first-ever Rehabilitation Technologist in AS.

Adult Services staff members have been working on a number of bureau initiatives, including supervising a mobility intern from UMass/Boston, expanding the list of low vision providers, streamlining the low vision referral forms, and collaborating with an Education Consultant from Children’s Services on converting the BESB eye report to a computer-fillable form.  Incumbent program supervisor Chris Lassen continues to code eye reports while planning for the staffing of BESB office functions is underway.  

Office Assistant Stephanie Monk, who completed many tasks to support the entire bureau (entering eye reports into the data base, creating Certificates of Legal Blindness, and generating the quarterly report of newly added clients of driving age to the DMV) while also processing referrals and authorizations for Adult Services, took a job with another state agency in February 2022.  The three remaining BESB clerical support staff have stepped up to allow the AS program and the bureau as a whole to continue to complete basic BESB responsibilities.
Appendix B:
REPORT: Children’s Services

Staffing updates: Molly Bryant was hired as a BESB Education Consultant in mid-February; Sara Rios and Champagne Marsh-Williams recently resigned as BESB Education Consultants; Currently there are 29 BESB Education Consultants, two O&M instructors, and one Vision Rehabilitation Therapist.

Currently 922 active Children’s Services clients, 702 of whom are served by BESB Education Consultants.

Children’s Services Program Highlights:

Due to the pandemic, events have primarily taken place in a virtual format, but are beginning to transition to in-person.

Fall 2021 virtual in-services: Our annual fall in-services were offered in a virtual format via Google Classroom again this year. The modules were created by BESB field staff and offered training on how to adapt and modify core and expanded core curriculum topics. 

Phase III CVI: Registered/Invited: 26, Accepted Invitation and joined: 16

Preschool: Registered: 69, Accepted invitation and joined: 34

Braille Day: Registered: 39, Accepted invitation and joined: 20

Para Day: Registered: 39, Accepted invitation and joined: 32 

MIVI-DB Day: Registered: 92, Accepted invitation and joined: 47

Large Print Day: Registered: 80, Accepted invitation and joined: 50

Fall Friendship Day 2021: a "friendship day" for two students to get together to make a friendly connection. Students purchased train tickets, navigated a train station and train, navigated a state park, purchased lunch, and socialized.

The BESB Buzz:

Twice yearly Children’s Services newsletter, published electronically and in print. The newsletter is also translated into Spanish. Jessie Mabry and Jessica Gibson are the new co-editors and the fall edition was published this past December.

O&M Mini In-Service on Human Guide at Gengras, November 17, 2021: 40 education team members working with children up through age 22 participated. Participants were shown proper human guide technique--with narrow passage. They experienced walking with a human guide. They were also instructed on the following: the importance of using consistent language, correct usage of tactile symbols in combination with mobility, that a student might put the cane in shepherd's grip when walking with a guide, that the cane should consistently swing to two inches beyond the shoulders on each side. Kendra Jenness presented this in-service and was assisted by additional BESB staff.

Annual NE/AER Professional Conference, November 3-5, 2021: NE/AER (Northeast Chapter of Association for the Education and Rehabilitation for the Blind and Visually Impaired) held an online conference. 25 BESB Education Consultants, including the Program Supervisor, planned the conference. They spent 2+ years planning what was initially an in-person conference, then switched to the online format due to Covid restrictions. There were 190 participants from across US and Canada, with 30 concurrent sessions. An evening team building activity was offered. The planning committee worked to make this conference as close to an in-person experience as possible. 

Holiday Sing-a-Long and Hot Cocoa, December 21, 2021: Five students in grades 3-6 participated. The purpose of the event was to celebrate the Holidays and bring students together in a virtual format. Amy Flores made Holiday Song Books available in braille. A large print file was available for EC’s to modify for their students, as appropriate. Hot chocolate packets (with marshmallows) were distributed to each student. Adrienne Brown gave directions and tips on safely making hot cocoa in the microwave. 

Self-Advocacy Kick-off Event February 15, 2022: Five students in grades 4-6. The purpose of the event was to bring students together (virtually) and have a discussion on the vision statement process. The Education Consultants involved created a discussion outline, including documents and videos, to use with the students. The event began with an ice breaker food project. Rice Krispy decorating was used as a metaphor for telling the students—it doesn’t matter what other people have or want to put on their treat—you decorate your cookie with what you like—what works for you. Individual food activity packets were created and distributed to the students ahead of time. The treat decoration project was followed by videos and discussion on the vision statement topic.

Ski Event March 1, 2022: Eight students participated, ranging from Kindergarten - age 21. The purpose of the event was to expose students to a recreational sport -and a reason to celebrate the snow in Connecticut. Children’s Services partnered with Stride Adaptive Sports at Ski Sundown. All the students enjoyed the event.  Parent feedback: those who were initially apprehensive really appreciated this opportunity for the children. In addition, even though the event was held on a school night—a significant drive from some of their homes—most really appreciated the uncrowdedness of the mountain on this mid-weekday. 

Monthly Virtual Music Classes: Children’s Services has been partnering with CT Music Therapy to bring music group right to our clients in their home via Zoom.  For 45 minutes, music therapist Kelsy Gati sings and strums her way through a playlist of beloved children’s songs, to the delight of each child (and adult!) in attendance. The preschool group has been meeting on the first Wednesday of every month since November.  We average between 4-6 students per session.  Last month we started a second music class for school aged students.  We had four students attend the first class and have our second planned for Wednesday, March 16. Kelsy makes a point to give each child a chance to interact during the music group.  She also emphasizes concepts such as fast and slow, loud and soft, stop and start, as well as body awareness. The feedback from the classes has been overwhelmingly positive.  

Education Supervisor Updates:

State Advisory Council for Special Education (SAC) – I have represented BESB and children who are blind and visually impaired in CT at the Full Council meetings. I have provided Children’s Services Program updates and answered questions other SAC members may have related to BESB vision services. In addition, I am the SAC Membership Committee Chairperson and I am a member of the SAC Executive Committee. I lead Membership Committee meetings and participate in Executive Team meetings. I have been responsible for the recruitment of new members to the Council. This past fall I was part of a panel presentation representing the SAC at the Sept. 28th  “SAP SICC Webinar - Lessons Learned During COVID Pandemic on Stakeholder Engagement for SAPs and SICCs.”

SDE Bureau of Special Education State Performance Plan/ Annual Performance Report (SPP/APR) process Fall 2021-January 2022: I provided BESB leadership representation during the semimonthly meetings of this stakeholder group. My perspective and input as a state leader in vision education was critical in assisting the CSDE in developing a plan that will support the consistent implementation of special education requirements and improve educational outcomes for students with disabilities across the state.

Member, State Department of Education work group: Draft “Guidelines for Educating Deaf, Hard of Hearing, and Deafblind” children in CT. This past fall/winter I have provided feedback to the SDE on how to best develop guidelines concerning appropriate language assessments, practices and programs, and the provision of immediate interventions when a student does not demonstrate progress in age-appropriate expressive and receptive language skills, in relation to children who are deafblind. I was invited to participate in this work group because I was identified as an expert in the field and as a result my knowledge has helped facilitate the work on these guidelines. 

New England Consortium on Deafblindness (NEC) CT committee, ongoing: I represent the Children’s Services Program in a leadership capacity at the NEC meetings and I contribute ideas that pertain to NEC services in CT and New England, as well as disseminate information on behalf of NEC. 

NE/AER: I am the Chairperson of the Northeast Chapter of the Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (NE/AER) Administration and Leadership (Division 1) Division and I am a member of the NE/AER Board and participate in board meetings. In my role I lead regional Division 1 meetings where we discuss topics related to our roles as leaders in the vision field and the services we provide. Membership consists of a variety of vision professionals and is not restricted to educators. I have provided summaries and feedback of the Chapter Division activities to the NE/AER Board.

AER Administration and Leadership (Division 1): Member of the Steering Committee and will resume the role of Chairperson on July 1. I participate in Committee meetings with other vision professionals from the United States. Members of the Steering Committee consist of leaders who represent all aspects of the vision field. This past fall I organized and facilitated a Care and Share for Division 1 members where we discussed strategies on how to address staffing shortages, professional development opportunities, as well as other topics. I am organizing and leading another Care and Share, tentatively scheduled for April 12. 

New England Vision Directors and Supervisors: I represent CT in this professional leadership group. This is a forum where the vision education leaders of New England meet every 4-8 weeks to discuss vision education issues and ideas that are unique to our region. It is also a forum where we can present ideas and pose questions to one another regarding meeting the needs of children who are blind and visually impaired.
Programs being planned:

Parent Education Program (PEP):

April 23, 2022. Parents will have the opportunity to reconnect and socialize in-person while their children participate in a storytelling activity which includes a petting zoo.

Camp Independence at Channel 3 Kids Camp, Andover:

July. 31– Aug. 5, the annual BESB sponsored sleep away camp that focuses on a variety of Expanded Core curriculum activities.

Skills for Life Summer program:

Dates: TBD, typically two one week sessions.

The program typically provides lessons in orientation and mobility, daily living skills, recreation, and assistive technology. 

Fall 2022 in-services: 

A return to an in-person format, contingent upon the trajectory of the pandemic. The series will occur over consecutive days at an off-site location (tentatively a centrally located hotel) for education team members. Each day will have a particular focus (i.e. team members working with braille learners, pre-school age children, children with multiple impairments, etc.).
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